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RECORD OF ACTION 

Planning & Zoning Commission 
Thursday, November 3, 2022 | 6:30 pm 

 
 

 
The Planning and Zoning Commission took the following action at this meeting: 

 

3. Neuro Transitional Rehabilitation Center at 6640 Perimeter Drive 
 22-123CU/22-126FDP        Conditional Use/Final Development Plan 

 
Proposal: For text modifications and Conditional Use to permit a Specialty Hospital 

Use and the construction of a one-story, neuro transitional rehabilitation 

center on a 1.98-acre site. 
Request: Review and approval of text modifications, Conditional Use, and a Final 

Development Plan under the provisions of Zoning Code §§153.053 and 
153.234. 

Applicants: Joe Walker, EMH&T; and Nick Belfer, Select Medical 

Planning Contacts: Elizabeth Fields, AICP, Public Planning Manager, McBride Dale Clarion and 
 Sarah Tresouthick Holt, AICP, ASLA, Senior Planner 

Contact Information: efields@mcbridedale.com and  
 614.410.4662; sholt@dublin.oh.us 

Case Information:  www.dublinohiousa.gov/pzc/22-123 and  
 www.dublinohiousa.gov/pzc/22-126 

  

 
MOTION 1:  Mr. Way moved and Mr. Supelak seconded, to approve the three text modifications below: 

 
1. To add Specialty Hospitals for neurological rehabilitation use only; 

2.  To permit fencing for the proposed use; and 

3.  To permit heritage-style light fixtures. 
 

VOTE: 6 – 0. 
 

RESULT: The three text modifications were approved. 
 

RECORDED VOTES: 

Lance Schneier  Yes 
Rebecca Call  Yes 

Mark Supelak  Yes 
Kim Way  Yes 

Warren Fishman Absent 

Jamey Chinnock Yes 
Kathy Harter Yes 
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3. Neuro Transitional Rehabilitation Center at 6640 Perimeter Drive 

 22-123CU/22-126FDP        Conditional Use/Final Development Plan 
 

 
MOTION 2:  Mr. Way moved and Mr. Schneier seconded, to approve the Conditional Use for a Specialty 

Hospital without conditions. 

 
VOTE: 6 – 0. 

 
RESULT: The Conditional Use was approved. 

 

RECORDED VOTES: 
Lance Schneier  Yes 

Rebecca Call  Yes 
Mark Supelak  Yes 

Kim Way  Yes 
Warren Fishman Absent 

Jamey Chinnock Yes 

Kathy Harter Yes 
 

 
MOTION 3:  Mr. Supelak moved and Mr. Way seconded, to approve the Final Development Plan with five 

(5) conditions: 

 
1)  That the applicant submit a sign plan that is consistent with the development text and the Code 

for review and approval by the PZC and then to Building Standards for sign permits, prior to 
installation of any signs; 

 
2)  That the applicant provide a recorded copy of the amended development text to staff upon 

recording of the same, prior to building permit submittal; 

 
3)  That the applicant continue to work with Engineering to demonstrate compliance with stormwater 

management requirements in accordance with Chapter 53 of the City of Dublin Codified 
Ordinances; 

 

4)  That the applicant continue to work with staff to provide a paved connection from the 
development to the shared-use path along the eastern portion of the subject parcel, subject to 

staff approval; and 
 

5)  That the applicant explore the use of full-depth brick with staff. 

 
VOTE: 6 – 0. 

 
RESULT: The Final Development Plan was approved. 

 
RECORDED VOTES:      STAFF CERTIFICATION 

Lance Schneier  Yes 

Rebecca Call  Yes 
Mark Supelak  Yes     _________________________________ 

Kim Way  Yes     Elizabeth Fields, Public Planning Manager 
Warren Fishman Absent     McBride Dale Clarion 

Jamey Chinnock Yes 

Kathy Harter  Yes 
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NEW CASE 

3. Neuro Transitional Rehabilitation Center at 6640 Perimeter Drive, 22-
123CU/22-126FDP, Conditional Use/Final Development Plan  

A request for a Text Modification, a Conditional Use permitting a Specialty Hospital use and a Final 
Development Plan for the construction of a one-story, neuro-transitional rehabilitation center on a 
1.98-acre site zoned Planned Commercial District, Riverside North, Subarea A1. The site is northeast 
of the intersection of Perimeter Drive with Hospital Drive. 
 
Staff Presentation 
Ms. Rauch introduced Elizabeth Fields, consultant, McBride Dale Clarion to present the case. 
 
Ms. Fields stated that this is a request for review and approval of a one-story, 13,745 square-foot 
neuro-transitional rehabilitation center with a 25-space parking lot and associated site 
improvements. 
 
Background: 
This site has been before the Commission for previous reviews. The Commission recommended 
approval of the Zoning and Preliminary Development Plan (PDP) on March 4, 2004, and on April 19, 
2004, City Council approved Ordinance 118-03 for the rezoning of the area to PCD. PZC 
recommended approval of the Preliminary Plat and Final Plat on June 10, 2004, which were 
subsequently approved by City Council on August 2, 2004.  The 1.98-acre vacant lot is located on 
the north side of Perimeter Drive, approximately 1,500 feet west of Avery-Muirfield Drive, within 
Planned Commerce District (PCD) - Riverside North, Subarea A1. That district defaults to the uses 
permitted in the Suburban Office and Institutional District, along with financial services, institutional 
uses and daycare facilities. Specialty Hospitals are not currently permitted in the PCD, which is the 
reason for the proposed text amendments.  On May 25, 2021, City Council approved Ordinance 23-
21 permitting Specialty Hospitals within the Suburban Office (SO) District as a conditional use with 
specific standards. Tonight, the Commission will review and determine if this proposal meets the 
specific standards for a Specialty Hospital. The Commission provided an Informal Review of this 
project on May 19, 2022, and indicated general support of the use on this smaller site, if the 
development text were revised to include only neuro-transitional hospitals, not other specialty 
hospitals.  This is a request for a Final Development Plan, Conditional Use and the proposed 
modifications to the development text. The following text modifications are requested: 

(1) Addition of Specialty Hospitals for neurological rehabilitation only; 
(2) Permit fencing for the proposed use; currently, it is permitted only for daycares in this 

district, and 
(3) Permit heritage style light fixtures; the current text requires all lighting to be shoebox-

style. 
The application meets the Specialty Hospital standards in the SO district, except the requirement 
for a minimum 3-acre site; the proposed site is 1.98 acres.  
 
Proposal: 
The proposed 14,400-square-foot neuro-transitional rehabilitation center will provide post-hospital, 
in-patient care for those with brain and spinal cord injuries. Patients are expected to stay an average 
of 90 days for intensive therapy and rehabilitation. The facility will accommodate 12 patients and 
19 staff. Another Specialty Hospital (Dublin Springs) and medical uses are located nearby, so this 
particular use is appropriate. The Specialty Hospital standards require a minimum distance of 500 feet 
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from residential uses. The Senior Star at Dublin Retirement Village is 312 feet from the north property 
line. Per the Code, senior housing is considered an institutional use; therefore, this standard is met. A 
patient drop-off location is located on the north side of the building. A porte-cochere has been added to 
this location per Commission comments at the Informal Review. This will improve the flow of patient drop-
offs in a protected environment. An existing sidewalk is located along the subject parcel frontage on 
the north side of Perimeter Drive. Additionally, an existing shared-use path is located along the 
eastern portion of the subject parcel that connects to the sidewalk along the north side of Perimeter 
Drive. Access to the proposed development will be from the existing shared drive located on the 
western portion of the site. A singular structure is proposed on the east side of the property, which 
includes a dumpster and generator enclosure. There is also a covered outdoor area that is part of 
the recreation space. It is separated from the dumpster enclosure by the generator enclosure to 
lessen any negative impacts that the dumpsters might have on the patrons utilizing the outdoor 
space. The enclosure is to be constructed out of stone veneer to match the building, with a precast 
concrete cap. A solid metal gate will provide access to the dumpster enclosure. The covered outdoor 
area includes a roof made out of precast concrete with Hardie board columns with a stone veneer 
base, appropriate to the project’s overall architectural style. A proposed landscape plan includes a 
variety of shrubs and trees throughout the property to soften the proposed building and screen the 
parking area and on-site equipment. Along Perimeter Drive, a 3.5-foot contoured mound will include 
eight trees. Shrubs are proposed around the perimeter of the building, the exterior of the parking 
area, the dumpster/generator enclosures, and along the exterior of the fence to screen the site. 
Trees and shrubs also are proposed for the interior parking lot islands. Within the Riverside North 
PCD, architecture is to have a residential character with a 28-foot maximum height for non-office uses. 
The proposed building design includes articulation on all four sides of the building, utilizing dormers, 
decorative louvers, material changes, windows and dimension changes to add interest to the facades. The 
building materials are primarily brick and stone with Hardie board trim. Roofs, using dimensional shingles, 
cedar shakes or slate, will have pitches or slopes to help hide mechanical equipment. Dormers, vents, or 
other treatments will help break up the massing of the roofs, and articulated facades will help break up 
vertical massing. Staff has reviewed the application against the applicable criteria and recommends 
approval of the three text modifications, the Conditional Use and the Final Development Plan with 
four conditions of approval. 
 
Applicant Presentation 
Scott King, DO, Select Medical Corporation, 4714 Gettysburg Road, Mechanicsburg, PA 17055 stated 
that they are looking forward to developing this neuro-transitional rehabilitation service in 
partnership with Ohio Health. The national design concept was developed specifically for brain and 
spinal cord injury patients. Currently, there is a gap in the local health care continuum for these 
patients. Location on a site close to Dublin Methodist Methodist Hospital will enable these patients 
to be successful.  Should the need arise, connection to nearby healthcare professionals will be 
possible. The Specialty Hospital will provide in-patient rehabilitation, long-term acute care and 
extend all levels of care.  
 
Commission Questions 
Mr. Schneier stated that he assumes asphalt shingles are a permitted material. 
Ms. Fields responded that it is the preferred roofing material in this development. 
Mr. Schneier inquired if the brick would be full brick. 
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Nick Belfer, VP, Construction & Engineering, Select Medical Corporation, 4714 Gettysburg Road, 
Mechanicsburg, PA 17055 responded that both the stone and the brick would be split-face, veneer 
products. 
Mr. Supelak responded that product is also called a thin brick. 
Mr. Belfer responded affirmatively. 
 
Ms. Harter inquired if the applicant would be returning later with a proposed sign package. 
Ms. Call responded that this zoning permits certain signage, and only if the project proposes to 
exceed that would the applicant need to return for sign approval. 
Ms. Harter inquired what name would be on the signage. 
Ms. Rauch clarified that because the applicant has not provided signs that are approved, per 
Condition #1, the applicant will be required to submit a sign package later for Commission approval. 
 
Mr. Boggs stated that the City’s sign standards cover the dimension, location and lighting elements, 
but based on a recent Supreme Court ruling, applying the First Amendment, the City cannot state 
what can/cannot be on the signs.  
 
Ms. Harter inquired if the Washington Township Fire Department had been consulted regarding 
concerns of a potential increase in number of runs due to the new facility.  
Ms. Fields responded that the Fire Department participated in the review process for the application, 
and they voiced no concerns. 
 
Ms. Call stated that a similar question was raised in the Commission’s Informal Review discussion 
in May 2022 regarding a potential increase in Police calls. This will be the only overnight facility in 
this section of the corridor. Was the Police Department involved in the application review process; 
if so, did they provide feedback? 
Ms. Fields responded that the Police were not part of the review process. However, the applicant 
can respond as to what they are proposing for their safety procedures. 
Mr. King stated that they have security measures that are used within the facility itself. All staff are 
trained in crisis intervention, and secured access is required. They also will be working in partnership 
with Ohio Health. Because of the proximity of Dublin Methodist Hospital, they will be developing an 
agreement for shared security services. 
Ms. Harter inquired if on-site security would be provided, or if it would be provided on a call basis. 
Mr. King responded that the tentative discussions regarding security anticipate that the facility would 
be included in the security team’s typical rounds. While they would not have a security officer on 
site for a campus of 12 patients, they would be accessible and would have full visibility of the 
facility’s security cameras. 
 
Mr. Chinnock inquired if the lighting plan would meet the requirements. 
Ms. Fields responded that the photometric plan meets the requirements. 
Mr. Chinnock inquired if the fencing would be limited to this site. 
Ms. Fields responded affirmatively. The proposed text would define that fencing is allowed only for 
daycares and neuro-transitional specialty hospitals. 
 
Mr. Way inquired if discussion had occurred as to where the connection to the multi-use path might 
go. 
Mr. Hendershot responded that staff has been in discussions with the applicant. There may be an 
opportunity to provide a connection from the fenced-in area for patrons to the shared-use path 
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running north and south. There is a floodpath along that side that needs to be considered, which 
could cause grading to be challenging in that area.  
Mr. Way inquired if the connection would be only for patrons within the facility and not for facility 
visitors. 
Mr. Hendershot responded that the connection is anticipated as an amenity only for patrons of the 
facility. 
 
Ms. Call inquired about the height of the generator/dumpster structure. 
 
Joe Walker, EMH&T, 5500 New Albany Road, New Albany, OH stated that he believes that the 
height is between 12-14 feet. He can follow up with more specific information to staff in response 
to that question. 
Ms. Call stated that the Code language includes the statement that, “the exterior façade materials 
and architectural design of all accessory structures shall be coordinated with those of the principal 
building.” What primary and secondary type of materials ought to be used on this accessory 
structure?  
Ms. Fields noted that staff would provide that information. 
Ms. Call inquired if the bollards in front of the structure were due to the nature of the generator 
within, and if there had been any discussion regarding integrating those into the building rather 
than locating them exterior to the building façade. 
Ms. Rauch noted that in response to Ms. Call’s inquiry about accessory structure materials, the text 
does not discuss accessory structure versus primary structure materials; it indicates only the 
permitted materials. 
Mr. Walker responded that the intent of the bollards is to protect the wall from any vehicles backing 
up to the dumpster structure.  
Ms. Call inquired if their purpose is primarily for the dumpster enclosure, not the generator. 
Mr. Walker responded affirmatively. 
 
Mr. Supelak stated that, typically, the Commission is not supportive of the use of thin brick. Is it a 
permitted material? 
Ms. Rauch responded that this development text was adopted several years ago, and the City’s 
current standards were different then. What is proposed is permitted by the development text.  
Ms. Call inquired if there had been any discussion regarding the potential use of a material other 
than thin brick. 
Mr. Walker responded that there had not been any discussion of that, but they could consider it. 
 
Public Comment 
No public comments were received. 
 
Commission Discussion 
Mr. Way stated that he is supportive of the proposed text modifications, the Conditional Use and 
the Final Development Plan. 
Ms. Harter stated that she believes the use of full brick rather than thin brick is important. 
Mr. Supelak stated that he, as well, is supportive of the proposed text modification and the 
Conditional Use. While it is not required by the development text, he would advocate for the use of 
full brick rather than thin brick.  
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Mr. Schneier reiterated fellow Commissioners’ comments encouraging use of full brick versus thin 
brick.  He is supportive of the text modification, Conditional Use and Final Development Plan. 
Mr. Chinnock responded that he is supportive of the proposal, as well. 
Ms. Call stated that she is supportive of the use and location but is hesitant regarding the public 
safety criteria, particularly since the Police did not participate in the review. She would like assurance 
that both police and fire considerations will be addressed. The generator structure is very plain, 
using only a single material, and the bollards stand out. Unfortunately, the structure does not 
attempt to camouflage what it is. She would encourage the applicant to consider opportunities to 
make that structure more complementary, less detracting to the principal use. She stated that the 
Commission encourages the applicant to use full depth brick rather than thin brick. If the applicant 
would be willing to use full brick rather than thin brick, it could be included in the FDP conditions. 
Mr. Way inquired if the concern was about both thin brick and thin stone. 
Mr. Supelak noted that the use of a split-face or cultured stone is common. The use of thin brick is 
the primary concern. 
Consensus was that the Commissioners’ concern related only to the use of thin brick. 
 
Ms. Call inquired if, although not required by the development text, the applicant would be willing 
to work with staff to explore the potential use of full-depth brick. 
The applicant indicated they were willing to do so. 
Ms. Call noted that the applicant is encouraged, as well, to address the appearance of the accessory 
structure. 
Mr. Way noted that the plans show the bollards as located inside the enclosure to prevent the 
dumpster from being pushed up against the back wall. That elevation may be labeled incorrectly. 
 
The applicant indicated that they had no objections to the proposed conditions. 
 
Mr. Way moved and Mr. Supelak seconded approval of the three text modifications: 

1) To add Specialty Hospitals for neurological rehabilitation use only; 
2) To permit fencing for the proposed use; and  
3) To permit heritage style light fixtures. 

Vote: Ms. Harter, yes; Mr. Chinnock, yes; Mr. Way, yes; Mr. Supelak, yes; Ms. Call, yes; Mr. 
Schneier, yes. 
[Motion carried 6-0] 
 
Mr. Way moved and Mr. Schneier seconded approval of the Conditional Use for a Specialty Hospital 
with no conditions. 
Vote: Mr. Chinnock, yes; Mr. Schneier, yes; Mr. Supelak, yes; Ms. Harter, yes; Mr. Way, yes; Ms. 
Call, yes. 
[Motion carried 6-0] 
 
Mr. Supelak moved and Mr. Way seconded approval of the Final Development Plan with five 
conditions: 

1)  That the applicant submit a sign plan that is consistent with the development text and the 
Code for review and approval by the PZC and then to Building Standards for sign permits, 
prior to installation of any signs;  

2)  That the applicant provide a recorded copy of the amended development text to staff upon 
recording of the same prior to building permit submittal; 
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RECORD OF DISCUSSION 

Planning & Zoning Commission 
Thursday, May 19, 2022 | 6:30 pm 

 
 

 

The Planning and Zoning Commission took the following action at this meeting: 
 

2. Neuro Transitional Rehabilitation Center at 6640 Perimeter Drive 
 22-055INF                       Informal Review 

 

Proposal: Informal Review and feedback for the construction of a one-story, 
14,356-square-foot, neuro transitional rehabilitation center with a 32-

space parking lot and associated site improvements. The 1.98-acre site is 
zoned Planned Commercial District, Riverside North, Subarea A1.  

Location: Northwest of the intersection of Perimeter Drive with Hospital Drive 
Request: Review with non-binding feedback under the provisions of Zoning Code 

§153.050. 

Applicant: Joe Walker, EMH&T 
Planning Contact: Sarah T. Holt, AICP, ASLA, Senior Planner 

Contact Information: 614.410.4662, sholt@dublin.oh.us  
Case Information:  www.dublinohiousa.gov/pzc/22-055 

 

 
RESULT: The Commission reviewed and provided non-binding feedback on a proposed Specialty 

Hospital on the site, zoned Riverside North PCD, and generally expressed support for the use.  
The Commission noted that because the minimum 3.00-acre lot size cannot be met, the 

applicant should consider restricting future uses to only brain and spine rehabilitation.  The 

Members noted concerns about the overall architecture and landscaping, especially the need 
for a porte cuchere on the rear façade for both patients and goods.  Additional Code Section 

153.026(B)(9) requirements were discussed, with the applicant understanding that all these 
would need to be addressed with subsequent submittals. 

 
 

MEMBERS PRESENT: 

Lance Schneier  Absent 
Rebecca Call  Yes 

Mark Supelak  Yes 
Kim Way  Yes 

Warren Fishman Absent 

Jamey Chinnock Yes  
Kathy Harter Absent 

 
 

 
STAFF CERTIFICATION 

 

_____________________________________ 
    Sarah Tresouthick Holt, AICP, ASLA  

    Senior Planner 
 

 

DocuSign Envelope ID: 40B20905-2962-44EC-9CE4-C7ED7F14E641
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5) That the applicant extend public sanitary sewer to and through the site to the north 
property line at a sufficient depth in order to provide sanitary sewer access to the 
properties to the north and west (7190, 7200, and 7250 Coffman Road) in accordance 
with City of Dublin standards and City of Columbus Sanitary Sewer Design Manual to 
the satisfaction of the City of Dublin Engineer and City of Columbus’ designee.  

6) That the applicant be required to extend the public water main to and through the site 
within right-of-way to the north property line in order to provide water main access to 
the property to the north. 

Vote:  Mr. Way, no; Mr. Supelak, no; Ms. Call, no; Mr. Chinnock, no. 
[Motion failed 0-4] 

 
NEW CASES  

2. Neuro Transitional Rehabilitation Center at 6640 Perimeter Drive, 22-055INF,    
Informal Review   

Ms. Call stated that this is a request for an Informal Review for construction of a one-story, neuro 
transitional rehabilitation center on a 1.98-acre site zoned Planned Commercial District (PCD), 
Riverside North, Subarea A1, located northwest of the intersection of Perimeter Drive with Hospital 
Drive. 
 
Staff Presentation 
Ms. Holt stated that this site is located on Perimeter Drive between the Dublin Cancer Center and 
Starbucks, just south of the Senior Star at Dublin. The site is currently undeveloped and located 
within Subarea A-1 of the Riverside North PCD, which permits all permitted uses within the SO, 
Suburban Office and Institutional District of the Dublin Zoning Code, plus financial service and 
institutional uses and daycare centers. The site has approximately 285 feet of frontage on Perimeter 
Drive. On May 25, 2021, City Council approved Ordinance 23-21, which permits Specialty Hospitals 
within the SO District as a Conditional Use. Specialty Hospitals are care facilities “focused on one 
or more concentrated areas of medical care and includes overnight care of patients. The use 
includes a restricted range of services that diagnose and/or treat patients with physical or 
mental illnesses or disorders, or recovery from elective procedures or treatments, and includes 
intensive residential treatment programs, inpatient physical or occupational rehabilitation 
programs, substance abuse programs, or addiction programs.”  The specific requirements for 
this use, per Zoning Code Section 153.026(B)(9), are:  

• Minimum 3-acre site  
• Size limited to 9,500 square feet per acre with maximum size of 50,000 square feet  
• Must be located a minimum of 500 feet from a residential zone or use  
• Outdoor recreation shall be located to the back/side of the facility  
• Lighting standards shall be met  
• Emergency and security perimeter plan must be provided  
• Parking plan must be provided   

This site is only 1.98 acres. It is also located closer than 500 feet to the Senior Star at Dublin, but 
Code considers that an Institutional Use. The remaining requirements will need to be met in 
subsequent submittals. The 14,356-square-foot building will house a neuro transitional 
rehabilitation center, where post-hospital, in-patient care will be provided for those with brain and 
spinal cord injuries. Patients are expected to stay an average of 90 days for intensive therapy and 
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rehabilitation. The facility will accommodate 12 patients and 19 staff. The building will be sited 
along Perimeter Drive with a 32-space parking lot. Access will be provided via an existing shared 
driveway directly west of the site. An outdoor recreation area and public path are located on the 
east side. The PCD text for this location requires building architecture with residential character 
and fenestration. The applicant has added dormers on the roof and a stone foundation detail. 
Staff has encouraged a porte cochere or formalized entryway be added for patient drop-off 
protection, and that the east façade be extended to provide greater visual and physical access to 
the outdoor recreation area.  
 
The following questions have been provided for discussion purposes: 

1) Does the Commission support a Conditional Use for a Specialty Hospital in this location?  
2) If so, does the Commission support such a facility on less than three acres? Would the 

Commission desire to limit a Specialty Hospital on this particular site to only brain and 
spinal cord injuries because of the lot size?  

3) Does the Commission support the conceptual site layout of the project?   
4) Does the Commission support the conceptual architecture character?  
5) Other considerations by the Commission.  

 
Commission Questions for Staff 
Mr. Way inquired if there were other medical facilities in the area providing inpatient beds.  
Ms. Martin responded that Columbus Springs, which is located on the southwest side of Perimeter 
Drive, provides inpatient drug rehabilitation services. 
 
Mr. Way requested clarification of the dumpster location. Two locations are depicted in the 
meeting materials.  
Ms. Holt responded that the applicant will clarify the updated information. 
 
Mr. Chinnock requested clarification of staff’s recommendation for the patient dropoff area. Is 
staff requesting that the dropoff area be moved to the center for stacking purposes? 
Ms. Holt responded that the purpose is dual. The PCD text requires significant fenestration and 
residential architectural character. Additionally, it will improve the functionality for patient dropoff 
purposes. The proposed single point of access could be blocked by a medical transport vehicle 
backed up to that entrance, preventing other access. It is also an unceremonious delivery entrance 
for patients. A porte cochere would provide weather protection for patients. 
 
Mr. Chinnock requested clarification of the recommendation to increase either the size or the 
glazing on the northeast side. 
Ms. Holt responded that per the conceptual drawing, that internal recreation area is adjacent to 
the outdoor space but has no direct access from that room to the outdoor space. If that windowed 
wing of the building were extended, direct visual and physical access to the outdoor recreation 
area could be provided. 
Mr. Chinnock inquired if the square footage would need to be increased to accomplish that. 
Ms. Holt responded that it is not a requirement. The architects could identify a way to do that 
without necessarily increasing the square footage of the building.  
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Mr. Supelak inquired if the Commission were to approve this specialty hospital use, and then this 
hospital moves out, could another specialty hospital use move into the facility without Commission 
review? Does the approved use remain with the property? 
Ms. Holt responded affirmatively. That is the purpose of question #2:  Would the Commission 
desire to limit a specialty hospital on this particular site to only brain and spinal cord injuries 
because of the lot size?  
Ms. Call stated that this is an Informal Review, a more conceptual stage. Would we agree to the 
text modification, the waiver of the Code requirement for three acres, and ultimately the 
Conditional Use in this area? 
 
Applicant Presentation 
Joe Walker, EMH&T, civil engineer, 5500 New Albany Road, Columbus, OH stated he would address 
two topics. They have updated the site plan, which included shifting the dumpster location and 
repositioning a couple other elements. They have also demonstrated that a fire truck can make all 
the turning movements within the parking lot. The architectural components were updated per the 
majority of staff’s recommendations, minus the porte cochere. One of the architects will address 
that item. He noted that although the lot is smaller than required, the building square footage is 
also much less that could be placed on the property. The Code permits 70% impervious area on 
the site, and this plan reflects approximately 37-38%. There is significant greenspace on the site. 
 
Alan Neu, GWG3 Architects, 600 Main Street – Suite 300, North Little Rock, Arkansas 72114, stated 
that they have made site adjustments per staff’s recommendations. They have provided secondary 
entrances to the building through the enclosed, landscaped courtyard, so that all deliveries would 
occur at the front door. The elevations also have been adjusted. The building is actually 13,500 
square feet. The porte cochere has been discussed. Although doable, it is at an odd angle. Their 
intent is to limit accessibility to the site, so they have not proceeded with that item. However, they 
will present some options for that. The resident room sizes are 330 square feet, and the day rooms 
and therapy gyms are approximately 1,200 square feet. Those proportions work well for this pro-
typical situation. Elongating those spaces can be explored, but there are certain types of devices 
that help facilitate the residents’ rehabilitation. The residents will prepare their own meals; this will 
be more of a “frat house” than a hospital. The patients are commutal.  
 
Commission Questions for the Applicant 
Mr. Way inquired if the number of beds provided reflects a fixed model that they use. Could a 
facility expand its space? 
 
Scott Keene, Vice President of Operations, Neurotransitional Rehab, 4714 Gettysburg Road, 
Mechanicsburg, Pennsylvania 17055, stated that Ohio Health is a partner in this endeavor. They 
are partnering to provide a needed service. Many of their residents currently have to travel as far 
as Pittsburgh to access this level of care. The service site is small and intimate, from 9-15 beds, 
because of the types of patients being seen. They would not want to expand the site. If there were 
a need, they would build another facility somewhere else. Their intent is to care for brain and spinal 
cord injury patients, while enabling the patients to remain within the same community as their 
families.  
 
Mr. Way inquired if the patients are actually mobile and able to care for themselves, not in need 
of full nursing care. 
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Mr. Keene responded that many of the patients have severe brain and spinal cord injuries and have 
had acute rehabilitation. Often, brain and spinal cord injuries take much longer to heal and recover, 
so are in need of an extended level of care. They have a facility in Texas and plan to provide 
facilities in multiple states. The facility in Texas succeeded in enabling 100% of its patients to 
return to their homes. Without this level of interim care, these patients would have ended up in 
long-term care. When these patients initially come to them, they could require maximum assistance 
but would be medically stable. They partner with Ohio Health for their neurological appointments 
and needs, and provide them needed assistance while they are with them. These patients require 
a significant level of assistance before they can return to their homes.  
 
Mr. Chinnock inquired if the patients would remain on-site or could leave and return. 
Mr. Keene responded that they would reside on-site, but would be provided community outings 
and activities while living there. The typical stay is 90 days. The turnover is approximately 3-4 new 
patients/month.  
 
Mr. Supelak inquired if the footprint of the proposed building was comparable to their other 
facilities. 
Mr. Keene responded affirmatively. They are working with Mr. Neu on all the facilities being 
designed. The 12-bed design proposed for this site is approximately 13,000-14,000 square feet. 
Mr. Supelak inquired how many facilities they had. 
Mr. Keene responded that they have one operating facility and another under construction in Texas. 
They are partnering with other entities to bring these facilities into multiple states. The person with 
whom he is working on this endeavor has over 25 years of experience with this level of care, and 
has helped author brain injury laws. They are utilizing a high level of expertise to make these care 
facilities possible. 
 
Mr. Way inquired if the extensive utilities running between the building and Perimeter Drive would 
limit the landscape potential on the site.  
 
Mr. Neu responded that they would not be a limiting factor. Site research and surveys have been 
conducted, and they anticipate the installation of street trees in front. The depth of the majority of 
the utilities is less than four feet. The need for a small stormwater feature near the northeast 
corner of the site also is anticipated. They will ensure that they are meeting current EPA stormwater 
quality requirements downstream and upstream. They understand both the landscaping and 
screening requirements of the City. The design for the expansion of this building was completed 
three years ago, so they are familiar with Dublin’s standards.  
 
Mr. Chinnock inquired if there was an opportunity to have fewer beds and reduce the square 
footage at this location. 
Mr. Keene responded that there is the opportunity, but nine (9) beds would be the minimum 
necessary for them to remain functionally operational. Per current Ohio Health data, there likely is 
a need for more than 12 beds. A 12-bed operation is the most functional size for these centers.  
 
Ms. Call stated that the City of Dublin does not have a significant amount of remaining empty land. 
Are there other areas in the City where a 3-acre parcel exists for a specialty hospital and where 
the land use allows for or has an equal conditional use need? 
Ms. Holt responded that staff would need to research that situation. 
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Mr. Way inquired about their relationship with Ohio Health, which has a hospital directly across the 
street. 
Mr. Keene responded that Select Medical is a national corporation. They handle acute 
rehabilitations, critical wellness, outpatient and workers compensation care. Working with Ohio 
Health, they will be able to provide the acute rehabilitation care.  
Mr. Way inquired if the close distance was a necessary component of that relationship, or, while 
nice, not required. 
Mr. Keene responded that there is value in being in close proximity because although these patients 
are medically stable, they need many medical appointments. Having the working partnership with 
Ohio Health is important. 
 
Commission Discussion 
Ms. Call requested the Commissioners to respond to the questions provided.  
 
Mr. Way stated that there is clearly a need for these types of facilities, and there is rationale for 
the proximity of this facility to the Ohio Health Hospital. He would be supportive of the use in 
general, with some caveats. He does not know if it could be limited strictly to brain and spinal cord 
injuries.  
Mr. Boggs responded that Legal could look at the potential for providing limitations with respect to 
the user or otherwise.  
 
Mr. Way stated that the way in which this super block has been planned and evolved is interesting. 
Some buildings face the street, but others do not. This proposal reinforces that pattern. Locating 
the building at the street and locating the parking behind is correct. However, the front building 
façade has the obligation to be part of the street. Architecturally, it looks like the back of a building. 
There are some architectural revisions that could improve the appearance, particularly window 
size.  The front door could be heavily landscaped to make it appropriately front the street, even 
though there is no entrance. On the back of the lot, there is an opportunity to build something 
beneficial for patients off the shared-use path that extends along the side.  Adding something there 
would add to the experience. He agrees with staff regarding the need for architectural finesses 
and, potentially, a porte cochere.  
 
Public Comment 
Staff confirmed that no public comments were received. 
 
Commission Discussion (continued)  
Mr. Chinnock stated that he is supportive of the proposed use and is in agreement with the 
comments regarding a need for additional architectural elements and landscaping. 
 
Mr. Supelak stated that he concurs with fellow Commissioners. The concern is that a Specialty 
Hospital encompasses a wide array of hospitals, so standards are needed for protection against 
the worst scenario situation. In this case, he could be in favor of relaxing the criteria if it is possible 
to prohibit another specialty type hospital moving into the space in the future. Including that tether 
would be critical for this approval. He is supportive of the conceptual layout, although detail work 
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should be added to enliven it, such as coining and brick coursework. As proposed, the south wall 
appears solid and closed, which must be addressed. Landscaping will enliven the project.  
 
Ms. Call stated that at this point, the plan has good building blocks, and working with staff, the 
applicant will be able to add the architectural details needed to develop within the City of Dublin. 
One concern is having overnight stays within a medical plaza. Currently, there are no other over-
night stay facilities in that area. The public safety needs for an area that is occupied at night are 
different than those for an area not occupied at night. That is her primary concern.  She has no 
objections to waiving the 3-acre minimum for a 13,500 square foot building.  
 
Ms. Call inquired if the applicant requested any additional input from the Commission. 
The applicant indicated that they needed no additional input to proceed. 
 

3. Veterinary Emergency Group at 3800 Tuller Road, 22-056WR, Waiver Review  
Ms. Call stated that this is a request for approval of a waiver to reduce the required street-facing 
transparency along Tuller Road on a 1.87-acre site zoned Bridge Street District, Sawmill Center 
Neighborhood, located northeast of the intersection of Tuller Road with Dublin Center Drive. 
 
Staff Presentation 
Ms. Mullinax stated that this is a request for review of and approval of a waiver to reduce the 
required street-facing transparency at 3800 Tuller Road for an animal hospital. This 6,100-square 
foot building was previously used as a Chase Bank facility. In February 2022, the Administrative 
Review Team (ART) approved a Minor Project for exterior modifications for the veterinary hospital, 
which included the removal of a drive-through canopy and associated features. The existing 
building resembles a commercial center building type, which determines the façade transparency 
requirements. Modifications to existing structures are permitted if the improvements bring the 
building closer to compliance with the requirements of the Bridge Street District (BSD) Code. Per 
Code, commercial center buildings must have a minimum of 65 percent transparency on any ground 
story, street-facing facade. Existing conditions indicate only 44 percent transparency on the west 
façade, so it is already deficient. Additional reductions in transparency require a waiver.  
  
The applicant is requesting to further reduce the transparency of the west façade to 29 percent 
through the application of an opaque, white polyester film with a semi-gloss finish on the inside of 
the storefront windows. The proposed window film will accommodate the specific needs of the 
animal hospital by providing additional shade, which will prevent the animals from overheating and 
becoming subsequently ill. Staff is supportive of the waiver, since there have been previous 
instances where the Commission has approved window film within the Bridge Street District, and 
this is a unique site for this use. The window film is not a permanent material and could be removed, 
if a new tenant were to occupy this space in the future. Furthermore, the reduction in transparency 
is facing Tuller Road, not Sawmill Road. Tuller Road is a neighborhood street, which diminishes the 
impact to the character of the district as a whole.  Staff has reviewed the application against the 
applicable criteria and recommends approval with no conditions. 
 
Commission Questions 
Mr. Chinnock inquired if the applicant had explored the opportunity for shades or another type of 
sun protection for the animals. 
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The Planning and Zoning Commission took the following action at this meeting: 
 

1. Specialty Hospitals 
 21-009ADMC        Administrative Request - Code Amendment 
 

Proposal: Review of amended proposed language based on the direction provided 
at the February 18, 2021, meeting for the addition of provisions to the 

Zoning Code for Specialty Hospitals under the provisions of Zoning Code 
Sections 153.232 and 153.234. 

Request: Review and recommendation to City Council for a Code Amendment to 

establish requirements for Specialty Hospitals. 
Applicant: Dana L. McDaniel, City Manager, City of Dublin 

Planning Contact: Tammy Noble, Senior Planner 
Contact Information: 614.410.4649, tnoble@dublin.oh.us 

Case Information:  www.dublinohiousa.gov/pzc/21-009 

 
 

RESULT: The Commission requested that staff modify the definition based on their comments and 
compile potential use-specific standards based on the operational needs of previous 

applications for uses that would be considered Specialty Hospitals.  The Commission provided 
examples such as lower parking ratios, private open space, smaller building footprints and the 

need for separation from residential neighborhoods.   
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MEETING MINUTES 
Planning & Zoning Commission 
Thursday, March 18, 2021 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
Ms. Call, Chair, called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. and noted that due to the pandemic, the City of 
Dublin is currently holding public meetings online and live streaming to YouTube. The meeting live-stream 
can be accessed at the City’s website. Public comments on the cases are welcome. To submit any questions 
or comments during the meeting, please use the form under the streaming video on the City’s website. 
Questions and comments will be relayed to the Commission by the meeting moderator. Please provide a valid 
name and address when submitting comments. The City desires to accommodate public participation to the 
greatest extent possible. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Ms. Call led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
ROLL CALL 
Commission members present: Mark Supelak, Jane Fox, Warren Fishman, Lance Schneier, Rebecca Call 
Commission members absent: Kristina Kennedy, Leo Grimes [excused] 
Staff members present:   Jennifer Rauch, Nichole Martin, Thaddeus Boggs, Tammy Noble 
 
ACCEPTANCE OF DOCUMENTS AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
Mr. Fishman moved, Mr. Supelak seconded acceptance of the documents into the record and approval of the 
minutes of February 18 and March 4, 2021 as submitted. 
Vote:  Mr. Supelak, yes; Mr. Schneier, yes; Ms. Call, yes; Mr. Fishman, yes; Ms. Fox, yes. 
[Motion approved 5-0] 
 
Ms. Call stated that the Planning and Zoning Commission is an advisory board to City Council when rezoning 
and platting of property are under consideration. In such cases, City Council will receive recommendations 
from the Commission. In other cases, the Commission has the final decision-making responsibility. Anyone 
who intends to address the Commission on administrative cases must be sworn in.  
 
Ms. Call noted that no cases were eligible for the Consent Agenda this evening. 
Mr. Boggs noted that because there were no cases on the agenda that were quasi-judicial, there was no need 
to swear in witnesses.  
 
CASES  
  
1. Specialty Hospitals, 21-009ADMC, Administrative Request - Code Amendment  

A request for a review of draft language, based on the Commission’s direction at its February 18, 2021 
meeting for the addition of provisions to the Zoning Code for Specialty Hospitals.  
Staff Presentation 
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Ms. Noble stated this is a proposal for a Code amendment to include Specialty Hospitals. Recently, the 
Commission requested staff create a new use classification in the City’s Zoning Code for Specialty Hospitals. 
This request was based on a growing trend within the medical industry for uses specializing in specific medical 
needs to meet the increasing needs of communities for specialized care. The goal is to identify a definition for 
a zoning classification for a use between the medical office and hospital zoning classifications, which already 
exist in the City’s Zoning Code. Currently, the City’s Zoning Code categorizes all of these uses uniformly under 
a “Hospital” use, a general land use zoning classification that covers a range of general medical needs. 
Hospitals are a Permitted Use within the Suburban Office District and several of the Bridge Street zoning 
districts [zoning map shown]. Suburban Office Districts typically are located adjacent to major arterials. 
 
Draft language for Specialty Hospitals was considered at an Informal Review discussion at the February 18, 
2021 Planning and Zoning Commission (PZC) meeting. The discussion identified open space and security needs 
and licensing requirements. Commission consensus was that the definition should not require 7 days of in-
patient care. The Commission also requested staff to look at the current uses, identify the needs of the uses, 
and use those types of needs to draft the definition. Staff looked at previous cases reviewed by the Commission 
and other proposals that had not progressed to the Commission. They used that information to create the 
following revised definition:   

SPECIALTY HOSPITALS. A care facility focused on one or more concentrated areas of medical care 
and includes overnight care of patients.  The use includes a restricted range of services that 
diagnose, care and treat patients with physical or mental illnesses or disorders, or recovery from 
elective procedures or treatments, and includes intensive residential treatment programs, inpatient 
physical or occupational rehabilitation programs, substance abuse programs, or addiction 
programs.  

 
In terms of process, it has been identified as a Conditional Use within the Suburban Office District with the 
following Use Specific Standards: 

(a) The facility shall be located on a site that is a minimum of three acres in size.  
(b) The facility shall be limited to 9,500 square feet per acre in size, unless otherwise approved by the 

Planning and Zoning Commission.  
(c) The facility shall be located a minimum of 500 feet from any residential district or use.  
(d) Outdoor recreation areas shall be located to the side or rear of the principal structure and shall be 

enclosed with a fence.  Fences are permitted to be up to six feet in height and be 100% opaque.     
(e) Meets lighting standards of the City of Dublin Zoning Code to minimize light trespass.   
(f) The facility shall meet the minimum parking requirements of the City of Dublin Zoning Code, unless 

otherwise approved by the Planning and Zoning Commission.  
 
Commission input is requested regarding: 

1) Licensing requirements. Is it the Commission’s intent that this element be part of the definition? 
2) The proposed definition includes a density maximum density per acre; should there be a maximum 

per property (example: 50,000 square feet) to prevent overly large buildings.  
3) Currently, the proposed language limits Specialty Hospitals to the Suburban Office District, but 

should it also be permitted in the Bridge Street District, in which hospitals currently are permitted?  
4) Additionally, would the Commission support the requirement of a Conditional Use within a third 

district? 
 

Commission Discussion 
Ms. Fox inquired the difference in resident care between specialty hospitals, hospitals, and ambulatory care 
facilities. Would the OSU ambulatory care facility fall under the Specialty Hospital definition? 
Ms. Noble stated that one significant difference in the definitions for those different facilities is their size. The 
proposed definition includes a 9,500 square foot/acre definition. Licensing, overnight stays, and admittance 
requirements are also key distinctions. 
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Ms. Fox stated that the City has numerous rehabilitation hospitals, which could fit the Specialty Hospital 
definition, although they may not meet the three acres or patient stay requirements. There are 24-hour urgent 
care facilities that offer overnight observation. She believes there is a need for more distinction regarding 
intensity, hours of operation and number of patients.  
 
Ms. Call suggested that the Commission comment on the proposed definition, point-by-point. 
 

 “The use includes a restricted range of services”  
Ms. Call stated that she likes the above distinction. 
 

 “diagnose, care and treat patients with physical or mental illnesses or disorders.” 
Ms. Call stated that this part of the description could limit the permitted zoning district. 
Mr. Schneier inquired if the intent was that a Specialty Hospital should perform all three functions. For 
instance, a rehab hospital does not diagnose, so it would not meet this definition. Perhaps the description 
should use “or” rather than “and”. 
Ms. Call responded that she would prefer “and/or.” 
 

 “includes intensive residential treatment programs, inpatient physical or occupational rehabilitation 
programs, substance abuse programs, or addiction programs.” 

Ms. Call inquired if this should include Alzheimer’s care, and if so are the Use Specific Standards correct.  
Ms. Fox stated that each of the different care facilities require different site considerations, i.e. fencing versus 
perimeter security. The definition should differentiate between a rehabilitation facility that handles elective 
surgeries versus long-term care facilities, such as Heartland, Dublin Rehabilitation Hospital and Dublin Springs, 
which are different types of care facilities requiring a different type of land use planning. She does not believe 
the proposed definition addresses this adequately. 
 
Mr. Schneier stated that the current language requires a fence for any outdoor recreation area. He has some 
concerns about the fence element, including height and opacity. Does the Commission have the authority to 
require certain kinds of security, as appropriate? If that is a level of discretion the Commission wants, should 
it be codified? 
Mr. Boggs stated that in addition to these specific development standards for this Conditional Use, there would 
be the general conditions. 
Discussion continued regarding required enclosures versus permitted enclosures. 
 
Mr. Boggs stated that it would be appropriate to require an enclosure or an alternative security plan for an 
outdoor recreation area. He would discourage prescribing fences for some types of care and not others without 
statistical backing for doing so. For example, outdoor spaces for memory care patients should have some type 
of security. Any requirements for different types of care should be based on data-driven study. That is the 
reason the language was drafted to permit an applicant to propose the type of fencing they believe they 
needed.  
 
Ms. Call inquired if (d) meets the intent.  
Mr. Boggs responded that, as written, (d) requires a fence if there is an outdoor area, and it would be up to 
the applicant to determine the nature of that fence. He is comfortable with that language. However, there are 
some types of care, such as physical rehabilitation, that would want to connect to an adjacent trail system. 
Perhaps a gate in the fence could be provided, or they could request a variance from the fencing requirement. 
It may be possible to revise the language somewhat; however, his concern is treating different users differently 
without data-driven evidence. 
Ms. Call inquired if in (d), the proposed language, “Fences are permitted to be up to six feet in height and be 
100% opaque” reads correctly. 
Mr. Boggs suggested that the word “may” be inserted to read, “may be 100% opaque.” 
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Mr. Schneier stated that he agrees with the addition of “may” for clarity. The Board does not want to use the 
Code to discriminate in regards to security, without evidence. The applicant should know the needs of their 
particular use. He would prefer to eliminate the second sentence in (d). 
Ms. Fox stated that unfortunately, that would require fences for rehabilitation hospitals. For comparison 
purposes, she read language from a similar set of standards used by another entity: “a perimeter security 
plan is required and shall address at a minimum vehicular and pedestrian access to/from the site, parking 
areas and lighting.” That language provides flexibility to determine the needs of a particular Specialty Hospital.  
The key term is perimeter security. It could also include language that: “the diagnosis and treatment of 
patients with specific categories of medical or psychiatric illnesses or disorders, which include substance abuse, 
mental/psychiatric disorders,” would require a stronger perimeter security plan. 
 
Mr. Supelak expressed a preference for a “perimeter security plan,” rather than fence. 
Ms. Noble stated that staff’s preference was to avoid requiring certain things, but provide latitude for those 
facilities that might have a security need, such as memory care facilities. It was not intended to be a “shall” 
but a “may” provision. 
Mr. Boggs reiterated the need to avoid treating different types of facilities differently with data-driven 
evidence.  He suggested retaining the fence requirement, but adding an “unless” the applicant demonstrated 
that type of care did not require a fence. In that case, there would be a record in place for that decision. 
[Discussion continued regarding fences and security.] 
 
Mr. Supelak suggested making security a separate category that requires the applicant to provide a security 
plan with the application that demonstrates security measures appropriate for that use. The fence requirement 
could be deleted entirely. 
Ms. Call referred to the language provided by Ms. Fox and inquired legal opinion regarding separating those 
facilities that would have security needs that other specialty hospitals would not. 
Mr. Boggs responded that he has not seen language that he would be comfortable using that groups certain 
types of facilities that have a perceived security need separate from other hospitals that may have a similar 
number of beds, physical footprint, hours of operation, etc. He has not observed this type of distinction made 
in other Codes in a manner with which he has been satisfied. 
 
Ms. Noble inquired if it could be handled on a case-by-case basis. The language would state only that outdoor 
recreation areas needed to be located to the side or the rear of the building. The applicant would need to 
meet the current Code requirement for fences, which is 4 feet. As a Conditional Use, a variance to Code could 
be requested. 
Mr. Boggs stated that he would need to consider that further. 
 
Ms. Call stated that it could be coupled with a requirement that a security plan be presented with the  
application.  
Mr. Boggs stated that it would not be a development standard but an item accompanying a Conditional Use 
application for the use. 
 
Ms. Fox stated that she would prefer to request a perimeter security plan. In the two or three Codes she 
reviewed, there was a carve-out for mental illness, substance abuse and addiction rehabilitation hospitals, 
because those patients require more security. It recognizes the different needs of this segment of the health 
care community.  In comparison, orthopedic or elective surgery would need outdoor exercise areas, and 
provisions could be made for that. It is not discriminatory, but ensures the safety of the patients is addressed 
in both the comings and goings. A perimeter security plan is also necessary to prevent outsiders from harming 
patients.  
Ms. Call suggested adding a provision for both an emergency plan and a security plan; the plans would differ 
for the different types of care.  
Mr. Boggs stated that he would prefer that language, as it would request the information, but permit the 
applicant to provide what is appropriate for their use. It avoids a prescriptive development standard.  It would 
be preferable to have a Conditional Use application that solicits the appropriate security information from the 
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applicant. The Commission would then approve the Conditional Use based on the review criteria. He would 
have no objection to the proposed language. 
 

 The proposed definition includes a density maximum density per acre. Should there be a maximum 
per property (example: 50,000 square feet) to prevent overly large buildings?  

Commission members were supportive of a maximum density per acre, dependent upon staff’s research and 
recommendation. 

 
 The proposed language limits Specialty Hospitals to the Suburban Office District, but should they also 

be permitted in the Bridge Street District, where hospitals currently are permitted?  
Ms. Call requested the map of the available sites within the proposed zoning district be shown.  She noted 
that she would have concerns with the site in the southeast part of the City, due to the adjacent properties.  
Ms. Rauch clarified that the site is south of Rings Road.  
Ms. Call stated she has no issues with the sites within the Frantz Road corridor.  
Mr. Fishman stated that in the coming years, Conditional Use requests for re-use of empty office buildings 
should be anticipated. It would be difficult to address those requests unless there are restrictions in place.  
 
Mr. Supelak inquired if the 500-foot setback between a Specialty Hospital and residential is sufficient. If the 
setback is large enough, it would deem some sites unusable.  
Ms. Fox stated that the 500-foot setback is frequently used; it is a standard block length. It is also important 
to ensure the intensity is appropriate adjacent to residential neighborhoods. She believes the size of the 
building should be limited.  Some of the sites on the map might not exceed three acres, so this use may not 
be possible on some of the Suburban Office District sites. 
Ms. Rauch responded that staff could beta test those sites before bringing the map back for the next review. 
 
Ms. Call requested additional information on potential redevelopment of the sites and any potential sites within 
the Bridge Street District. 
Ms. Noble pointed out that the Bridge Street District sites were not part of staff’s recommendation. 
Mr. Supelak noted that meeting the 500-foot setback requirement would be difficult in that district. 
 

 Should a licensing requirement be part of the definition? 
Ms. Fox stated that she would recommend including a state or professional licensing requirement. There are 
some risks with privately owned rehabilitation facilities that have no licensing, and are able to require self-pay 
reimbursement. It is not advisable for any rehab patient to receive care that has no professional licensing 
oversight. 
 
Ms. Call stated that her objection is not to licensing itself, but rather to licensed hospitals. Many of these 
treatment facilities are licensed care/treatment facilities, but they do not meet the definition of a licensed 
hospital. She has no objection to requiring licensure from perhaps a state professional entity, but she is 
uncomfortable with a licensed hospital. 
 
Mr. Fishman expressed agreement that it must be a credible, licensing authority. Some types of facilities own 
their own licensing sources. It would need to be a governmental license, although not, perhaps, a hospital 
license. 
Ms. Call stated that she does not believe the Commission has sufficient information at this time on professional 
licensures. Perhaps this could be added to the list of items to bring back for future discussion. 
 
Mr. Boggs stated that technically, hospitals are not licensed in the State of Ohio, although they must be 
registered. There is presently a proposal in the State budget to require hospital licensure. Meanwhile, many 
specialty accreditations are out there. It may be possible to identify a government-sanctioned licensure or 
registration, or in the alternative, an accreditation with a nationally-recognized, third party, independent non-
profit. 
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Ms. Call requested staff to conduct research on the appropriate, recommended language, and the reason for 
it.  
 
Ms. Call inquired if there were further input on the other questions. 
Mr. Schneier recommended that for symmetry purposes, the reference to “unless otherwise” be used or 
removed consistently in subsections (a) through (f), if the intent is to treat them the same.  
Ms. Noble responded that with (f) parking, the desire was to identify parameters, but they were unable to do 
so. She believes the reference could be removed, as a case-by-case review would suffice. 
Mr. Boggs stated that staff would require the applicant to demonstrate what was needed or the reason the 
reason the required ratio was not needed. 
Ms. Call inquired if the language could state, “that the facility shall meet the minimum parking requirements 
of the City Zoning Code.” 
Mr. Boggs responded that his inclination would be to leave the words, “unless otherwise approved.” The 
assumption is that we begin with the statement that the facility must meet the ratio required for a hospital or 
demonstrate why they should not do so. 
Ms. Call stated that (f) could require a parking plan be provided with the application for review. 
Ms. Fox expressed agreement of the proposed revision of (f), and eliminate the use of “unless otherwise 
approved.” In letter (b), which relates to size, a suggestion that there could be other options for consideration 
should be avoided. 
[Commission members were supportive of the recommended revisions.] 
 
The list of requested revisions was reviewed for clarity. 
Staff will make the requested revisions for future Commission consideration. 
 
Public Comment 
No public comments were received on the case. 
 
 

2. Garage Conversions, 21-010ADMC, Administrative Request - Code Amendment  
A request for review and recommendation to City Council to amend Zoning Code Section 153.074 to address 
the conversion of garages into habitable spaces in residential zoning districts.  

 
Staff Presentation 
Ms. Noble stated that City Council directed Planning and the Law Director’s office to draft a Zoning Code 
modification to address proposals for residential structures for conversion of attached garage space into 
habitable space. Because of these conversions, vehicular storage space was lost.  A draft amendment was 
considered by the Commission at their February 18, 2021 meeting, on which there was significant discussion. 
The Code modification allowed attached garages to be converted to habitable space if there was an existing 
garage on site that was comparable in size to the garage being converted, or if a new garage of a comparable 
size could be constructed on the site.  The Commission believed that could be overly restrictive and 
recommended the Code amendment focus on the impacts of the conversion, including loss of storage space 
and aesthetic considerations.  Legal counsel recommends that in order to address City Council’s direction, the 
proposed amendment be considered further and perhaps be modified in a manner with which the Commission 
would be comfortable.  If this is not possible, staff will work on a revision to the draft.  
 
Public Comment 
No public comments were received on the case. 
 
Commission Discussion 
Mr. Supelak stated that he has no concerns with the proposed Code amendment. 
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The Planning and Zoning Commission took the following action at this meeting: 
 

6. Specialty Hospitals 
 21-009ADMC        Administrative Request - Code Amendment 
 

Proposal: Introduction to amend the Zoning Code to add provisions for Specialty 
Hospitals. 

Request: Informal review and feedback on the proposed Administrative Request – 
Code Amendment under the provisions of Zoning Code Section 153.234. 

Applicant: Dana L. McDaniel, City Manager, City of Dublin 

Planning Contact: Tammy Noble, Senior Planner 
Contact Information: 614.410.4649, tnoble@dublin.oh.us 

Case Information:  www.dublinohiousa.gov/pzc/21-009 
 

 

RESULT: The Commission discussed the purpose of the proposed Code modifications, including the 
need to provide areas for specialty care. The Commission reviewed the proposed definition 

identifying a number of opportunities for clarification. Members also discussed the need for 
use-specific standards that may be applicable to the unique operations of specialty hospitals. 

The Commission requested modifications to address items identified as part of the discussion. 

 
 

MEMBERS PRESENT: 
Jane Fox Absent 

Warren Fishman Yes 
Kristina Kennedy Yes 

Mark Supelak  Yes 

Rebecca Call  Yes 
Leo Grimes  Yes 

Lance Schneier  Yes 
 

 

STAFF CERTIFICATION 
 

 
_____________________________________ 

    Tammy Noble, Senior Planner 
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Case Presentation  
Ms. Martin stated that this was a request for an amendment to Chapter 153.066, which was the development 
process section of the Bridge Street District Code. The Bridge Street District is a form-based area of the City 
located within the I-270 corridor, and contains a number of zoning districts. In 2019, the review process 
procedures were amended, largely in name only. The names of the case types were changed to align with 
the Planned Unit Development (PUD) case types, which are Concept Plan, Preliminary Development Plan, and 
Final Development Plan (FDP). In the PUD review process, should there be changes subsequent to the 
approval of a FDP, there is the opportunity for the applicant to seek consideration of an Amended FDP. This 
step was not included with the 2019 Code Amendment, which was an oversight of staff. Currently, the Bridge 
Street District review process requires that an amendment or modification to an existing developed site would 
be either a Minor Project Review, if very minor, or in most cases require the three-step review process. The 
latter could be quite onerous if an applicant were making only site or building modifications that exceed the 
threshold for the Minor Project Review. The proposed amendment will include the addition of the AFDP process 
as well as modifications to cross-references that have been influenced by the changes. The amendment will 
also provide a new cross-reference for parking plans, which was also been an error in the 2019 amendment.  
 
Commission Questions/Discussion 
The Commission was supportive of the proposed amendment. 
 
Public Comments 
No public comments were received on the case.  
 
Ms. Martin clarified that the proposed amendment is an Introduction, so if there are no objections, this item 
would be scheduled on the Commission’s March 4 agenda for consideration. 
 
Ms. Noble indicated that Cases 6, 7 and 8 would be considered together, all of which are also Introductions 
to gain the Commission’s input. 
 
6.  Specialty Hospitals, 21-009ADMC, Administrative Request – Code Amendment  
An introduction to amend the Zoning Code to add provisions for Specialty Hospitals. 
 
7.  Garage Conversions, 21-010ADMC, Administrative Request – Code Amendment  
An introduction to amend Zoning Code Section 153.170 to address the conversion of garages into 
habitable spaces in residential zoning districts. 
 
8. Technology Flex District, Vehicle Repair - Major, 21-011ADMC, Administrative Request – 
Code Amendment  
An introduction to amend Zoning Code Section 153.044 to modify permitted uses related to Motor Vehicle 
Repair – Major in the Technology Flex District. 
 
Case Presentations 
Ms. Noble stated that these three Code modifications are proposed to address issues experienced with the 
current Code. The first, Specialty Hospitals, currently is not a land use classification within the City. These 
facilities have been included within the Hospital classification. Recently, there has been concern that they 
should be defined separately. If so, how should they be defined, what development review process should be 
followed, and where should they be permitted? The second Code amendment proposed relates to Residential 
Districts, which are requests to convert residential garages into habitable spaces. This is primarily an 
administrative process, so usually typically does not require Planning and Zoning Commission review. 
However, the item has been a source of staff and Council discussions, due to comments and concerns 
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expressed by the public. The question is if there should be requirements for conversion of garages, due to 
the possible elimination of storage space and required parking spaces. The third amendment concerns the 
Technology Flex District, where major car repair has been allowed. This has been a source of issues with 
surrounding properties as well as for the Economic Development Team. Staff has been asked to analyze the 
District and see if major car repair should no longer be permitted in the District. 
 
Specialty Hospitals 
This type of land use was discussed by the Commission at their October 1, 2020 meeting. This use has been 
included in the “Hospital” category, which is permitted in the Bridge Street District - Suburban Office and in 
the Exceptional Use District. The Commission requested staff to identify various specialty hospitals based on 
their operations; then to identify their operations and evaluate where they should be placed within the Zoning 
Code. The Law Director’s Office suggested looking at, not the care provided, but the operational needs and 
site design standards.  The primary zoning district where the proposed classification would be used would be 
the Suburban Office District, a general zoning classification that permits medical uses. These sites are 
sporadically located throughout the City, inside of I-270, in the Metro Center-Blazer Parkway area, and in the 
southern portions of Shier Rings Road. Most of the sites are developed, so the proposal would be relevant 
only if they were to be redeveloped. Hospitals are permitted within seven zoning districts in the Bridge Street 
District. Those districts are the Office and Residential component of the Bridge Street District; the Office 
District; and various neighborhood districts with the BSD. Within those districts, there are a number of parcels 
that could be classified for a Hospital use. Staff has conducted research to learn how specialty hospitals are 
defined by national organizations, the APA, medical associations, as well as other communities within the 
region. The proposed specialty hospital definition provides the following four distinctions: 

 The facility admits patients for medical care that is intended to require a stay of seven or more 
consecutive days -- long-term stays. 

 The facility has a required admission process, as opposed to being open to the general public, and is 
licensed as a specialty hospital. 

 An overview of types of uses that could be facilitated within a specialty hospital.  
 Characteristics/amenities often identified with specialty hospitals, including amenities such as outdoor 

recreational uses; 24-hour care providers; or additional security needs, such as fencing or staff. 
 

It is proposed that specialty hospitals be identified as a Conditional Use primarily within the Suburban Office 
District and potentially the districts within the Bridge Street District. It is not proposed within the Exceptional 
Use District, because it is rarely used. As a Conditional Use, there is a need to identify parameters for the 
potential uses, including the need for outdoor recreational areas to be located at the rear of the buildings, 
and all lighting and fencing to be required to meet Code. 
 
Ms. Noble stated that she was looking for the Commission’s feedback on which of the above-noted districts 
should permit specialty hospitals and what review process should be required, if not the suggested Conditional 
Use review process.  It could be a Permitted Use with specific requirements for approval.   
 
Commission Question/Discussion 
Ms. Kennedy inquired if the seven-day stay was proposed to provide a distinction between short-term and 
long-term stays. 
Ms. Noble responded affirmatively. Most general hospitals have patient stays of 3-5 days, unless it is a chronic 
condition.  For that reason, stays of 7 or more consecutive days were used to identify specialty hospitals.  
 
Ms. Kennedy inquired if the outdoor recreation areas located at the rear of the structure would be designated 
for resident use only, not for the general public. 
Ms. Noble responded that it would be intended as private space. Many medical facilities would not permit 
interaction with the public in these spaces. 
 



Planning and Zoning Commission      
Meeting Minutes of February 18, 2021 
Page 13 of 18 

 

Mr. Supelak stated that he also had concerns about the 7-day distinction. Regular hospitals do have patient 
stays that exceed 7 days. In what way would regular hospitals be prevented from locating in these districts?  
As the language is currently proposed, there is nothing that would preclude a regular hospital from claiming 
that they are a specialty hospital, and attempting to locate within the Suburban Office District.  The seven-
day threshold seems high for a specialty hospital. As was previously considered, and as he would view it, any 
of the facilities that provided over-night care would qualify as a specialty hospital. Some examples mentioned 
previously were rehabilitation centers that might provide overnight care, whether physical rehabilitation or 
perhaps chemical addiction rehabilitation. He is having some difficulty with the proposed threshold of 7 or 
more consecutive days.  
 
Ms. Call noted that the request for a specialty hospital definition was raised, because the City’s current hospital 
definition requires parking or outdoor spaces not needed by special care type of facilities. She inquired about 
the different requirements for a hospital and a specialty hospital, which could, for example, be a cancer care 
facility.  The goal is to have a different classification for the types of use that have lower parking requirements 
and additional open space that is secluded from the public open space due to the nature of the use. 
Ms. Noble responded that the distinction may be based more on the services a general hospital would not 
provide versus those that a specialty hospital would provide. Specialty hospitals require smaller locations. 
Their stay requirement could be very flexible, as it could be either out-patient or in-patient care. It would not 
necessarily need to require 7 days of overnight stay. However, because some of the patients are staying for 
a lengthy period of time, they would need outdoor recreational space or individual rooms. These types of 
facilities are licensed differently, and navigate differently than general hospitals, which consistently experience 
a higher level of traffic from the general public. 
 
Mr. Schneier noted that this definition defines a specialty hospital as providing specialized medical care, a 
repetition of its title. It also states that it is licensed as a hospital specializing in a specific type of treatment. 
Perhaps the definition could be arrived at differently. If there is a state or national licensing agency that makes 
a determination if the facility is a specialty hospital, could the characteristics qualifying the facility for that 
license be used in developing this definition? Elsewhere in our Code, we have adopted national standards in 
other categories. By incorporating the distinctions already used by the licensing agencies, we could avoid the 
need for defining it ourselves. 
 
Ms. Noble responded that it has been difficult to develop a definition based on those of other organizations 
and communities. Additionally, the City has an Industrial Zoning classification that more specifically defines 
the City’s land uses.  She has reviewed those classifications and attempted to identify characteristics that were 
indicative of more specialized care. 
Mr. Schneier stated that he was referring to the language in the proposed definition that states the facility is 
licensed as a hospital specializing in a specific type of treatment. Is there some state or national licensing 
process that identifies hospitals specializing in particular areas? 
Ms. Noble responded that there is a licensing requirement for specialty hospitals. 
 
Mr. Boggs explained that he believes he is inquiring if there is an Ohio hospital administration that is giving 
the facilities a particular definition as specialty hospitals. In their review of hospital licensure in the Ohio 
Revised Code, many of these specialties are governed by different boards and under different titles of the 
Code. That was the reason for a more general definition. A hospital specializing in psychiatric care would be 
licensed under one section of the Ohio Revised Code, whereas occupational rehabilitation would be licensed 
under another section. There is no central governing body that controls it. 
Mr. Schneier stated that it would appear to fall on the applicant to provide verifications that they are licensed 
for a specialty use by a specific medical association – would we want to make that a requirement? He is 
concerned that the Commission would become the arbiters of whether or not the facility was indeed a specialty 
hospital. That situation would be difficult to administer in a fair and equitable manner, ensuring due process 
to an applicant.  
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Ms. Call noted that, initially, she had listed possible use types, such as memory treatment, elder care, 
occupational or long-term rehabilitation, substance abuse and mental health treatment. For those uses, 
consideration could be given to their parking, open space, access needs, facility size, adjacency to 
neighborhood zoning, and setback requirements.  The attempt is to identify those facilities that would not 
have the same requirements as a hospital, which typically have larger footprints, are located in gateway areas, 
and have different adjacency needs. There may be a need to restrict specialty hospitals to certain areas. She 
inquired if there were other uses that she did not provide in her list, or uses that were already covered 
elsewhere in the Code.  The goal is a definition that differentiates the types of treatment facilities and the 
impacts on planning and zoning rules and regulations. 
Ms. Noble responded that there might also be facilities with an involuntary enrollment process, which would 
have security requirements not typically needed. 
 
Mr. Grimes stated that the proposed Code amendment would probably encourage these types of facilities to 
locate in the appropriate districts in the City, thereby increasing the professional services in our region. 
Typically, these facilities are licensed by the Ohio Department of Health or other enabling groups, so their 
licensures probably can be tracked. Many of these facilities receive credentialing through associations, such 
as state hospital, nursing home or assisted living groups, which could be another source in addition to those 
who provide licensure and certification. Some hospitals include specialty units within their facilities, such as 
neonatal units or cancer treatment; however, our focus is on free-standing facilities. The Code modification 
will provide support for a wider area of health care within our area and attract the professionals needed to 
staff it.  
 
Mr. Fishman stated that he has attempted to look at it from a different angle – what type of specialty care 
facilities would not be appropriate in certain places; for instance, a memory care unit or a chemical addiction 
treatment center would not be located within the Bridge Street District. These facilities provide longer term 
care, which would require space and generate little traffic.  
Mr. Boggs responded that a specialty hospital of any type might not be desirable within the Bridge Street 
District or similar districts. As background, staff had avoided specifying certain treatments in specialty 
hospitals, such as memory clinics or drug rehabilitation. All are a form of disability, and to treat one different 
than another, it would be necessary to have the data to back it up.  For that reason, they attempted to arrive 
at a more inclusive definition. Establishing different use specific standards requires supporting data. 
 
Mr. Supelak stated that the effort to generalize was laudable. Unfortunately, some efforts will need to be 
invested first before being able to discern how we might generalize the definition. We might need to consider 
a list of possible facilities and identify their different needs and different relationships to the neighborhood, 
essentially the different zoning criteria. At that point, perhaps we can discern if different standards would be 
needed. In his view, it requires looking at the specifics before being able to abstract a more general definition. 
 
Ms. Call responded that, fortunately, we already have a template for doing that; the planning report provided 
with a case lists the review criteria and indicates if it was met. Perhaps staff could evaluate the potential uses 
against the criteria, and perhaps engage with previous applicants to obtain more information regarding their 
parking or open space needs. She inquired if staff has received sufficient input from the Commission to be 
able to conduct the type of analysis described. 
 
Ms. Noble inquired if the direction is to take a more definitive direction in identifying specific specialty hospitals, 
identifying their operations and needs. With that information, the Commission would reassess how to 
incorporate it into a definition.  
Ms. Call noted that some facilities do not identify themselves as hospitals, but as a treatment facility.  Including 
a requirement in the definition that the facility is licensed as a specialty hospital might not be appropriate.  
Mr. Supelak stated that medical offices are covered by the Code. What distinguishes these facilities is that 
they provide overnight care.  
Ms. Noble responded that she would proceed with the direction provided. 
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The Planning and Zoning Commission took the following action at this meeting: 

 

4. Specialty Hospitals Code Update     
 Administrative Request – Discussion Only            
  

Proposal: An informal discussion regarding recent trends in medical care facilities 

and how to best address the uses in the Zoning Code.  
Applicant: Dana L. McDaniel, City Manager, City of Dublin 

Planning Contact: Jennifer M. Rauch, AICP, Planning Director 

Contact Information: 614.410.4690, jrauch@dublin.oh.us 
 

 
RESULT:  Staff provided an overview of how medical care facilities are addressed in the Zoning Code, 

and how changes in the services provided require additional uses and use specific standards.  The 

Commission was supportive of amending the Code to allow for a wider range of uses that address the 
specific needs of a particular medical.  The Commission requested staff include standards that address 

the specific site needs and impacts for the various uses in the future amendment.  
 

 
MEMBERS PRESENT: 

Jane Fox Yes 

Warren Fishman Yes 
Kristina Kennedy Yes 

Mark Supelak  Yes 
Rebecca Call  Yes 

Leo Grimes  Yes 

Lance Schneier  Yes 
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      __________________________________ 

      Jennifer M. Rauch, AICP, Planning Director 
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Staff also will obtain feedback from HOAs and the younger demographic of homebuyers regarding housing 
needs and desires. 

 

4. Specialty Hospitals Code Update, Administrative  
 
Ms. Call stated that this is an informal discussion regarding recent trends in medical care facilities and 
how to best address the uses in the Zoning Code. 
 
Staff Presentation 
Ms. Rauch stated that staff is working on a proposed amendment to the City’s Zoning Code that will 
provide clearer requirements for in-patient specialty care facilities. In recent years, the City has received a 
number of inquiries regarding permitted locations for specialty hospital facilities, such as behavioral health 
hospitals. Provision of these facilities within the community is important, but they need to be located 
appropriately. The Commission’s feedback is requested regarding any use specific standards that should 
be included with this potential Code amendment.   
 
Commission Discussion 
Mr. Grimes inquired if the primary concern is the number of applications received for specialty care hospitals 
or their appropriate fit within the City. 
Ms. Rauch responded that the concern is not with the number. However, there is the potential for an in-
patient facility that is classified as a hospital to be located within close proximity to residential uses. Should 
there be some site considerations or distance requirements? Specialty care hospitals typically have longer 
patient stays; they are not the quicker turnover type of hospital, nor a medical office use.  
Mr. Grimes responded that if an applicant is able to put together the needed capital to provide this type of 
resource for the community, it is a good thing, and typically, it is better for them to be readily accessible 
to the community. Close to home facilities can be accommodated appropriately within the community.  
 
Mr. Fishman stated that he believes this will be a situation of changing uses. Some office buildings and 
retail space will become vacant and could be converted to small, specialty care medical facilities. We will 
have to wait until those offers come to the City, but there would already be zoning for the site that would 
control parking and access. 
 
Ms. Call stated that the definition of hospital is somewhat broad. The parking needs are very different for 
traditional hospitals and specialty hospitals, such as rehabilitation, mental health or substance abuse 
facilities. The Commissioners’ questions may depend upon the definition of specialty hospital. 
 
Mr. Fishman stated that there is a need for those type of facilities, and space will be available due to 
opportunity for conversion of uses. However, the needs will be different, so the Code would have to address 
those needs.  
 
Mr. Supelak stated that specialty care hospitals do not fit within the Code’s current definition of a traditional 
hospital; so the Code definition should be updated to include types and specialties. Different specialties 
have different behaviors, however, and those behaviors will dictate the standards.  
 
Ms. Fox stated that in the past, neighbors have complained about health care facilities locating in residential 
areas.  There are concerns about the type of specialty behaviors being addressed within their neighborhood. 
Pompano Beach had shopping centers that were vacant, and health care services began to locate in the 
available space. Unfortunately, there were no zoning regulations in place. In addition to updating the 
definition for a hospital, there is a need to define where specialty hospitals or medical facilities may be 
located, in consideration of their impact on the neighborhood. Some specialty hospitals are open 7 a.m. to 
7 p.m., but others are open 24 hours with associated traffic flow.  What is the distance that should exist 
between any type of hospital and the neighborhood? 
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Ms. Kennedy stated that she agrees with Mr. Supelak’s points. She believes one issue may be the length 
of stays -- are patients staying one day, a week, and do they have visitors. Flow of people should be a 
consideration. Light-based pollution near residences is also a factor. 
 
Mr. Schneier stated that he concurs with previous comments. Specialty hospital is an intentional 
euphemism. There are different types and competing interests, which staff will need to address in the Code 
amendment. 
 

 
5. BSD Review Process Code Update, Administrative  
 
Ms. Call stated that this is an informal discussion regarding the need to add an additional option  to  the  
Bridge  Street  District  review  processes  (Code  Section 153.066)  to  align  with  other  processes  
and to include provisions to allow for an Amended Final Development Plan. 
 
Staff Presentation 
Ms. Rauch stated that in May 2019, an updated review process for Chapter 153.066 of the Bridge Street 
District (BSD) zoning code was approved, which was based on nine years of experience administering the 
code. The objective was to streamline the review process by aligning the application types with the Planned 
Unit Development district application types. As part of the 2019 amendments, a three-step review process 
was established for new construction: 1) Concept Plan; 2) Preliminary Development Plan; and 3) Final 
Development Plan. Additionally, the eligibility and scope of projects that qualify as a Minor Project was 
narrowed to reflect the name “minor”. However, following the adoption of the updated review process 
regulations, staff recognized a need for addition of an Amended Final Development Plan process, which 
would allow for the modification of already developed sites and buildings. Under the current standards, a 
substantial site or building modification to an existing commercial site would require the same level of 
review as new construction, which is very cumbersome, time consuming and costly for the applicant and 
staff. In order to streamline the review timeframe and ensure the scope of the review process matches the 
scope of a proposed project, staff recommends the inclusion of an Amended Final Development Plan (AFDP) 
optional step in the BSD review process. An example of a project that was considered a Minor Project prior 
to the effective date of the Code amendments that would now require a three-step development review 
process is the McDonald’s site at 337 W. Bridge Street. However, the submission of three separate 
applications and reviews should be unnecessary, given the scope of the project. The inclusion of an AFDP 
process would match the level of detail for the project and scope of required review. Staff is requesting the 
Commission’s feedback on potential modifications to establish an AFDP step in the Bridge Street District 
review process, which would be similar to the PUD process. 
 
Ms. Husak stated that in addition to McDonald’s, another example is Heartland Bank, a current application. 
The bank is recladding all four sides of their building, and the Minor Project review limits improvements to 
25% of the façade. Because the project is 100% of the façade, they must have a Concept Plan, Preliminary 
Development Plan and Final Development Plan. With an Amended Final Development Plan, they could have 
obtained Informal Review feedback from the Commission and then submitted an application for an AFDP, 
the typical process for a PUD. The current process for updates to be made is unnecessarily burdensome 
and costly for the smaller improvements. 
 
Commission Discussion 
Mr. Supelak and Ms. Call expressed support for the adding the AFDP step to the process. 
Ms. Kennedy inquired if there could be any scenario in which this might not work in the City’s favor. 
Ms. Husak responded that she does not believe there is. AFDPs have been an option for PUDs in the City 
for many years. With AFDPs, there is also the opportunity for a Minor Text Modification, which would require 
a waiver.  
Ms. Call inquired if the AFDP would not replace the need to follow the other three review steps, if those 
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